
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CABINET HELD AT COUNCIL CHAMBER - 
COUNTY HALL, LLANDRINDOD WELLS, POWYS ON TUESDAY, 17 JANUARY 

2017

PRESENT
County Councillor W B Thomas (Chair)

County Councillors R G Brown, J H Brunt, M R Harris, S M Hayes, E A Jones, 
W J T Powell and A G Thomas

In attendance: County Councillors KW Curry, AW Davies, SC Davies, CJ Gibson-
Watt, DR Jones and MC Mackenzie 

1. APOLOGIES C1- 2017

Apologies for absence were received from County Councillor WT Jones and from 
County Councillor JG Morris, Chair of the Audit Committee. 

2. MINUTES C2- 2017

Subject to the inclusion of text confirming that an impact assessment had been 
carried out for the report on car parking traffic order and had been looked in 
detail, the Leader was authorised to sign the minutes of the meeting held on 20th 
December 2016, adjourned and reconvened on 10th January 2017 as a correct 
record.  

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST C3- 2017

There were no declarations of interest reported. 

4. APPROVAL OF THE GYPSY TRAVELLER 
ACCOMMODATION ASSESSMENT 2016 

C7- 2017

The Leader advised that he was changing the running order of the agenda to 
take the two items from the Housing service first as the Portfolio Holder had to 
leave to attend another meeting. 

Cabinet received the results of the Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation 
Assessment. The assessment had identified a need for a new five pitch site in 
Machynlleth, the provision of two additional pitches on the Leighton Arches site 
in Welshpool and the development of three un-serviced pitches on the Kings 
Meadow site in Brecon. Welsh Government funding had been secured for the 
Brecon site but the Council would have to apply for funding for the other 
schemes. Cabinet was advised that Welsh Government would only offer a grant 
if the Council owned the land and planning permission had been granted. Work 
was continuing to identify a site in Machynlleth. Cabinet noted that the capital 
programme allocation for this scheme was £2.280m in 2017/18 based on a 
£1.5m Welsh Government (WG) grant but there was a risk about whether WG 
would continue to fund sites at the level.  There was no capital allocation for any 
development in Welshpool in 2018/19 and once the costs had been determined 
these would be put forward in a capital pressures list for 2018/19. Additional 



revenue costs of prudential borrowing for future years would have to be included 
in the Financial Resources Model for consideration at budget setting.

RESOLVED: Reason for Decision:
That Cabinet grants approval:

1. to the Gypsy Traveller 
Accommodation Assessment 
(GTAA) 2016 and agrees to meet 
the needs as identified;

2. that the programme of works 
identified by the Gypsy Traveller 
Project Board is continued and 
that the Project Board aim to 
address all the identified needs 
by March 2019; 

3. that the proposed allocation of 
capital funds to meet the 
identified need is approved and 
confirmed;

4. that the additional revenue cost 
of prudential borrowing for 
future years is included in the 
Financial Resources Model for 
consideration at budget setting.

1. To enable Powys County Council 
to comply with the provisions of 
Part 3 sections 103 and 104 of the 
Housing (Wales) Act 2014. 

2. That the local authority exercises 
its powers in accordance with 
section 56 of the Mobile Homes 
(Wales) Act 2013 and the 
accommodation needs of Gypsy 
and Travellers as identified in the 
GTAA are addressed.

3. To enable the delivery of 
accommodation needed in 
accordance with the GTAA in 
Machynlleth and Welshpool 
ensuring that the Council can 
access Welsh Assembly 
Government grant.

4. To ensure that the LDP process is 
not affected and that land is 
allocated in accordance with the 
needs identified.

5. HOME GROWN HOMES PROJECT AND THE 
ADOPTION OF A WOOD ENCOURAGEMENT 
POLICY 

C8- 2017

Cabinet received details of a Wood Encouragement Policy aimed at promoting 
the use of locally grown timber in the construction of residential accommodation. 
The promotion of local and home grown timber, locally processed timber 
products and the local manufacture of timber framed homes in Powys would 
contribute to the aim of the Home Grown Homes project by helping to maximise 
the impact of housing expenditure on the economy of Powys.

It was confirmed that the project would advocate the growth of both hardwoods 
and softwoods on land not suitable for food production.  The Portfolio Holder for 
Environment and Sustainability advised that the County Farms Estate had 
identified some parcels of land that would be suitable. 

RESOLVED Reason for Decision:
To approve the Wood 
Encouragement Policy 
attached to the report as 
Appendix 1.

To demonstrate the council’s:
 support for the Home Grown Homes 

project, 
 leadership in the promotion of local 

and home gown timber as a 



sustainable building product,
 recognition of the value of the 

forestry and timber industry to the 
economy of Powys.

County Councillor Harris left the meeting. 

6. POWYS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN: UPDATED 
CONSULTATION REPORT FOLLOWING THE 
FURTHER FOCUSSED CHANGES STAGE 

C6- 2017

Cabinet received representations and comments, organised by ‘issue’, on the 
Powys LDP’s Further Focussed Changes (FFCs). 741 representations had been 
received from 593 representors, with the majority related to the proposed FFC79 
and the proposed inclusion of Local Search Areas for wind and solar energy. The 
appendix to the report set out proposed Council response to the representations 
received. The draft responses had been considered and agreed by the LDP 
Working Group at its meeting on 9th January. The Portfolio Holder for 
Regeneration and Planning placed on record his thanks to the officers dealing 
with the LDP. 

Cabinet was reminded that the inclusion of Local Search Areas was in response 
to Welsh Government and Ministerial advice to incorporate spatial representation 
of renewable energy policy in the LDP. These areas were informed by a high 
level desk-top exercise which did not consider site specific development. Any 
proposals would be subject to the normal development control process. The 
Professional Lead – Planning Policy recommended that additional work should 
be carried out on the Renewable Energy Assessment including grid connections 
and associated infrastructure which would further refine and may reduce the 
Local Search Areas. Members expressed frustration that the intervention of 
Welsh Government had put the Council in this position, but noted that without the 
inclusion of Local Search Areas the Welsh Government would be unlikely to 
support the LDP through the examination process. That would put the Council in 
the position of not having a development plan in place and the consequent risk of 
unmanaged development. 

In response to criticism that full Council was not being allowed to have an input, 
Members were reminded that Council had delegated authority to the Cabinet to 
agree the Council’s response. It was also pointed out that the LDP Working 
Group had representation from each of the three Shire Committees and that it 
had been open to any Member to attend the Cabinet and make representations. 
It was confirmed that the LDP would come back to full Council for approval.

In response to concerns about the 0% target contribution for affordable housing 
in the south-west of the county, the Professional Lead – Planning Policy 
explained that the Viability Assessment update had concluded that it would not 
be realistic to introduce an affordable housing contribution on housing 
developments in that area. In response to concerns that there had not been 
enough consideration to hydropower schemes, it was explained that the low 
impact sites had already been developed, leaving only high impact sites. 
 



RESOLVED Reason for Decision:
1. To approve the updated LDP 

Consultation Report January 
2017 for submission. 

1. To accommodate the LDP’s 
Further Focussed Changes 
stage.

2. That in 2017/18 an additional 
£90,000 is made available from 
the General Fund Reserve to 
meet additional costs. This will 
be drawn down with the 
agreement of relevant Portfolio 
Holders. If used this will be 
repaid as part of the overall 
2018/19 budget process.

2. To ensure a potential spending 
commitment has access to funds 
and that any use is repaid in the 
subsequent year.

Statement by the Portfolio Holder for Highways 

The Portfolio Holder for Highways made a statement about the flooding that had 
occurred in Llanrhaeadr-ym-Mochnant on 13th January after a United Utilities 
water pipe had burst causing damage to properties and roads. He advised that 
Emergency Planning and Highways staff had attended to help. The local 
member, County Councillor Aled Davies, asked that his thanks be passed on to 
the staff who attended. He advised that a public meeting had been arranged for 
19 January when assurances would be sought from United Utilities that they 
would be investing in their infrastructure to prevent a repetition. The Leader 
asked the Portfolio Holder for Highways to pass on the thanks of Members to the 
staff who had attended.

7. WELSHPOOL TOWN PRIMARY EDUCATION C7- 2017

Cabinet had visited the schools on 10th January. Cabinet was advised that one 
objection had been received to the proposals for primary education in Welshpool. 
The issues raised were addressed in the report. Members welcomed the 
proposals, particularly the establishment of a new Welsh-medium school in the 
town. 

RESOLVED Reason for Decision:
To approve the proposals in respect 
of primary education in Welshpool 
town:

From 31 August 2017:
i) To discontinue the following 

four schools:
 Ardwyn Nursery and Infants 

School
 Gungrog Nursery and 

Infants Church-in-Wales 

To provide a sustainable model of 
English-medium and Welsh-
medium primary education in 
Welshpool town.



(Voluntary Controlled) 
School

 Oldford Nursery and Infants 
School

 Ysgol Maesydre

From 1 September 2017:
i) To establish a new English-

medium Church-in-Wales 
(voluntary controlled) primary 
school that will operate initially 
on the current sites of Ysgol 
Maesydre, Gungrog and Oldford 
Schools, until it transfers in 
2018/19 to a new school 
building that will be built on 
land at Welshpool High School;

ii) To establish a new Welsh-
medium community primary 
school that will operate initially 
from the current site of Ardwyn 
School, until it transfers in 
2018/19 to a new school 
building that will be built on the 
current site of Ysgol Maesydre.

8. SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT C8- 2017

This item was deferred to the next meeting on 7th February. 

9. UPDATE FROM THE ANTI-POVERTY WORKING 
GROUP 

C9- 2017

County Councillor Joy Jones, the Council’s Anti-Poverty Champion, gave an 
update on the work of the Anti-Poverty Group. She welcomed the input of 
Business Continuity & Risk Management Officer and the Anti-Poverty Corporate 
Project Support Assistant who had provided great support to the group. She 
reported that the roll out of universal credit was causing great concern and was 
contributing to an increased use of foodbanks. Councillor Jones also reported 
that she had successfully lobbied to have an 01 number introduced for the 
Council’s out of hours telephone number which was cheaper for mobile users 
than an 0845 number. She asked that the Communications Team publicise this 
as a good news story for the Council.

The Anti-Poverty Corporate Project Support Assistant gave a presentation on 
some of the findings he had made since his appointment. He reported that after 
housing costs, 21.47% of children in Powys were considered to be in poverty 
against the Welsh average of 27.33%. There was a wide variation between 
electoral divisions ranging from 1.67% in Yscir to 39.88% in Newtown East which 



was a greater number of children (as a percentage) in poverty than in 
Birmingham City Council (37.47%). Cabinet noted that the roll out of the cashless 
system had greatly increased the take up of free school meals and that the 
system would be introduced in the Welsh medium high schools in February and 
March.    

The Anti-Poverty Champion closed the presentation by inviting Members to a 
Tackling Poverty workshop on 17th February. The presentation would be sent to 
Members. 

10. JOINT PARTNERSHIP BOARD MINUTES C10- 2017

Cabinet received the minutes of the meetings of the Joint Partnership Board held 
on 7th November and 5th December 2016. 

11. CORRESPONDENCE C11- 2017

There were no items of correspondence reported. 

12. DELEGATED DECISIONS TAKEN SINCE THE LAST 
MEETING 

C12- 2017

Cabinet received details of the delegated decisions taken by Portfolio Holders 
since the last meeting. 

13. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME C13- 2017

The Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care advised that the Health and Care 
Strategy would be reported to Cabinet either in March or after the local 
government elections. The forward work programme was virtually unpopulated 
after March and Portfolio Holders were asked to get their Heads of Service to 
update it. 

County Councillor W B Thomas (Chair)


